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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont Meeting

February 16, 2021
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen/Alderwomen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on February 16, 2021.  Present were: 

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor

Beatrice Jones, Alderwoman

Keith L. Spivey, Alderman
Ricky Mozingo, Alderman
Joyce M. Artis, Mayor Pro-tem
Leroy Ruffin, Alderman

Annie Lewis, Alderwoman

Also in attendance were Town Clerk Shannon Daly, Finance Officer Cindy Rhodes, Public Works Director Tim Howell, Assistant Chief Greg Bottoms, Billing and Collections Clerk Vanessa Brooks, and Accountant Jimmy Overton.
Quorum Present: Yes

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m.  
Alderman Ruffin gave the invocation.
Alderwoman Lewis led all in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Approval of Agenda
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to amend the agenda to add Library and Budget Amendment to Action Items. Alderwoman Lewis made a motion to amend the agenda. Alderwoman Jones seconded it. All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Public Comment

Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for Public Comment.

Durwood Daniels, who lives at 102 E. South Street, stated that the water taste like Lysol and asked the Town if they could check it. Mayor Flowers instructed Mr. Howell to handle this situation and Mr. Howell said he would. Mayor Flowers thanked Mr. Daniels for bringing it to our attention.
Mayor Flowers closed the meeting for Public Comment.
Approval of Minutes

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes for the Regular Board Meeting of January 19, 2021. Alderwoman Jones made a motion to approve the minutes. Alderwoman Lewis seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the Special Called Meeting of February 10, 2021. Mayor Pro-tem Artis made a motion to approve the minutes. Alderman Ruffin seconded it. Two abstained due to not participating in the meeting: Alderwoman Jones and Alderman Spivey. Motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the Closed Session Meeting of February 10, 2021. Mayor Pro-tem Artis made a motion to approve the minutes. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. Two abstained due to not participating in the meeting: Alderwoman Jones and Alderman Spivey. Motion passed unanimously.
Speaker

Mayor Flowers asked Mr. Overton to give the financial report and discuss the budget amendment. Mr. Overton explained that the budget amendment was for the USDA Grant/Loan for the two fire trucks. He gave the financial report for each account as of February 12, 2021. Mayor Flowers asked Mr. Overton if he had looked at the contract we had with Goldsboro pertaining to the sewer rates that we are being charged. Mayor Flowers said that the contract is the original contract and has never been re-negotiated. Mr. Overton said he has not seen the contract but thought that it would be a good idea to try to re-negotiate it. Mayor Flowers asked Mr. Overton if there was anywhere in the budget that we could use $5,000 - $10,000 for construction repairs for the library. Mr. Overton said that there is about $200,000 in the General Fund that can be used if needed. Alderman Ruffin asked Mr. Overton if there was any money for investigating I & I. Mr. Overton said that DEQ has an asset inventory assessment grant that we should apply for. He said that the grant is $150,000 that will pay engineers to find the holes in the lines so that we know what needs to be repaired. Mr. Overton stated that whenever a date is decided on for the budget workshop, to let him know so that he will make arrangements to be there. He said that the financial statements are up-to-date so we will have good numbers to use for the workshop.

Information
Mayor Flowers stated that Spring Cleanup will be Monday, March 15th and asked how the public is made aware of this. Mr. Howell said that we put out flyers around town and it is on our website. Alderwoman Jones asked if it will be on the utility bills and Mrs. Daly said yes it will be on the next bills. Alderman Ruffin stated he would like to discuss Fall Cleanup at the budget workshop. Alderman Spivey asked if it was only March 15th or if it is the entire week. Mrs. Brooks explained that the customer needs to have everything out by March 15th but the staff will be working all week to pick it all up. Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that during Fall Cleanup there was some issues with a customer wanting us to pick up lumber and can we notate on the flyers that we will not pick up lumber. Mr. Howell said we will put on the flyers that we will not pick up construction material.
Mayor Flowers pointed out that there was an article concerning COVID-19 Vaccination in the agenda for information.
Discussion

Mayor Flowers stated that the Board of Adjustment handles appeals. He said that there is one member that does not want to re-new his term. He said that he recommends that we wait until we get a Town Administrator and let them be a part of making the decision of appointing another Board of Adjustment member.
Mayor Flowers asked Alderman Spivey to speak about the property at 202 E. Wayne Street. Alderman Spivey said that Mr. Whittle, the Executive Director of Habitat for Humanity, wants to do a site visit on the property. Mrs. Brooks said that they are interested in the property, but there was a problem with the square footage being a little under 10,000 square feet. She said she talked with Mr. Pippin, the Chairman of the Planning Board, and he felt that the Planning Board would be Ok with a home being built on the property. Mrs. Brooks told Mr. Whittle that if they wanted to proceed that it would need to go before the Planning Board. She said Mr. Whittle wanted to make sure that the Town was willing to donate the property to Habitat for Humanity. Mayor Flowers said that we will eventually need to consult with our attorney. (See Action Item Section)
Mayor Flowers asked Alderwoman Jones to speak about COVID-19 Vaccine Distribution. Alderwoman Jones said that there is a need for the vaccine for Fremont’s residents; and people without transportation has little or no way of getting it. There was some discussion about Gateway providing transportation for Goldsboro residents and having a site in Fremont to administer the vaccine. Alderman Spivey said he is on the Gateway Transportation Advisory Board and he will find out if there any arrangements for transportation for Fremont’s residents. There was several locations identified in Fremont for a site to administer the vaccine. It was determined that Alderwoman Jones will contact Dr. Weis, Wayne County Health Commissioner, and Mayor Flowers will contact Dr. Stackhouse to see if we can have a site in Fremont to administer the vaccine.
Mayor Flowers asked Mayor Pro-tem Arits to speak about the drain system on 408 E. Wayne Street. Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that there is a letter in the agenda packet that was sent to her by Mrs. Tom Goff, stating that her husband has spoken to the Town several times about the flooding issue on their property. She stated that her husband contacted Mr. Howell about it and he said that it will be fixed once we receive FEMA money. There were pictures of the property sent around to the Board to show the flooding issues.  Mr. Howell stated that it is on the agenda to get fixed after South Street is completed. Mayor Pro-tem Artis asked Ms. Rhodes if this project is the last FEMA money that she has spoken about and Ms. Rhodes said yes. Mayor Flowers asked if this project if from the same funding as South Street and Ms. Rhodes and Mr. Howell said yes. Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that she wanted to make sure there was money for this project and that it will be fixed soon. Mayor Pro-tem Artis said that another issue is when the public works staff cleans out the drain, they put the debris beside the grate and it falls back into the drain due to wind and rain and Mr. and Mrs. Goff have to clean the debris out of the drain. She said if this is happening it needs to be addressed with the staff. Mayor Pro-tem Artis asked Mr. Howell to confirm what is going to happen and he said that he is going to follow up with the contractor, Brian Taylor, to make sure he is going to fix the drain after he completes South Street. Mayor Pro-tem Artis asked what the problem was and Mr. Howell said that there is no drain pipe at that section of the street. Alderwoman Jones asked how long does it take to finish the project on South Street and Mr. Howell said that the problem is the rain. There was some discussion about the problem at South Street, why it’s not completed, and that there is no written contract. Alderwoman Jones stated that there is flooding on S. Sycamore Street at Norwayne Alumni building and it’s a problem when they have a food give away. There was some discussion about the drain not being cleaned, what the cause is, what can be done to fix the problem, and FEMA money that will be used is from Hurricane Florence. 
Action
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to donate the property at 202 E. Wayne Street to Habitat for Humanity to build a home. Alderman Spivey made a motion to donate the property at 202 E. Wayne Street to Habitat for Humanity to build a home. Alderman Ruffin seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked Mayor Pro-tem Artis to speak about the agenda format. Mayor Pro-tem Artis stated that she would like to add old business to the agenda. There was some discussion and Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve to add old business to the agenda. Mayor Pro-tem Artis made the motion. Alderman Spivey seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously.
Mayor Flowers made a recommendation to defer choosing a Deputy Finance Officer until we get a Town Administrator. Mayor Pro-tem Artis agreed.
Mayor Flowers stated that he wanted to appoint a committee to orchestrate recognition for the new Town Administrator and/or Mrs. Barbara Aycock. Alderwoman Jones and Alderman Spivey volunteered to be on the committee.
Mayor Flowers stated that we should defer the budget workshop until we get a Town Administrator. Alderman Spivey said that he did not agree, and at the least the Department Heads could present their requests for the budget to the Board. There was some discussion and it was determined that each Board member will give Mrs. Daly three days that will work for them for the budget workshop.
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the budget amendment for the USDA Loan for the Fire Trucks. Alderman Spivey made the motion. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers stated that Mrs. Aycock was trying to get money from the County to fix the roof leak at the library. Mr. Howell said that the County was not spending any money unless it had been budgeted for; therefore, there is no money to fix the library. There was some discussion and it was determined that the roof had been repaired and that the damaged ceiling needed fixing. Alderwoman Jones volunteered to contact the former Friends of the Library to get donations for repairing the library. Mayor Flowers suggested that in the near future that we contact the Library Board and Commissioners to see if we could use the single-story elementary building for the Northern Wayne County Library. Mr. Ruffin made a motion to approve $500 to be spent on fixing a section of ceiling that was damaged due to a leak. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously. 
Alderman Mozingo made a motion that Meherrin Chemical Company pay us for the materials upfront. Alderman Ruffin seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously

Reports
Mayor Flowers asked Mrs. Daly to give the financial reports. Mrs. Daly gave the financial reports for each utility item, the delinquent accounts, and debt setoff. There was some discussion about the expenses for garbage being higher than what was collected. 
Mayor Flowers asked Mr. Howell to give the public works report. Mr. Howell stated that the project on Moye Street is now completed, that there has been 10” of rain since January 1st, and that a customer is requesting partial solar power panels. There was some discussion and it was determined that a Representative of Electricities will attend the next meeting and educate us of the pros and cons of solar power panels. Mr. Howell stated that Meherrin Chemical Company has asked for an upgrade on their service and the cost will be $11,768, which they have agreed to pay. There was some discussion.  (See Action Item Section).
Mayor Flowers asked Assistant Chief Bottoms to give the police report. Assistant Chief Bottoms stated that there are no major incidents to report over the past month.
Closed Session

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to go into closed session for a personnel issue. Alderman Spivey made the motion. Alderman Mozingo seconded it. All were in favor. Motion passed unanimously.
Close Regular Board Meeting

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to adjourn.  Alderman Mozingo made a motion to adjourn. Alderman Spivey seconded it.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
_________________________________________
 
        W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
___________________________________________
Shannon L. Daly, Town Clerk
